Instructions on Starting an Arts Advocacy Group in Texas
It is very easy to start an official Nonprofit Arts Advocacy group in Texas. A basic Advocacy group will be organized as a Texas Nonprofit Corporation similar to a club or association and will not be a tax-exempt 501(c)(3) or a 501(c)(4) so other than an Employer Identification Number (EIN) will not require any filings with the Internal Revenue Service.
The process consists of three steps: 

1.) Get three people to be the initial Officers and Board of Directors.  Texas requires that there always be no less than three Directors including a President and Secretary (must be two different people; President and Secretary may not be the same person.) 

2.) File Texas Nonprofit Articles of Incorporation (Form 202) through the Texas Secretary of State office and pay the $25 filing fee. In Article 4 – Membership, check B: The Corporation will have no members:  https://www.sos.state.tx.us/corp/forms_boc.shtml 

3.) Once the Articles are approved and the Secretary of State sends back the Notice of Approval with the State Charter number, file the paperwork online with IRS to get an Employer Identification Number (EIN). To get an EIN# go to the website of the Internal Revenue Service:  https://gov-irs-ein.co/application/non-profit
Once these are done, hold an official first meeting and adopt bylaws. (See Sample form attached).

In the first meeting:

· Elect Officers and additional board members if any

· Set membership levels and dues

· Set meeting dates and times

· Determine Advocacy Objectives

· Develop plan to recruit Members

This organization will function like a club and will not be tax-exempt, and any funds given to it will not be considered tax-deductible contributions.  It will not be exempt from sales tax and will have to file an annual franchise tax report although it is unlikely any franchise tax will be due. It is not necessary for this entity to take the step of applying to IRS for 501(c)(4) status at the federal level since this is grassroots advocacy. The federal status comes with monthly paperwork to file and a lot of red tape and does not enable tax-deductible contributions to the organization so there is no advantage to having that status.
This process takes about 30 days and costs only $25.

Every four years it is necessary to file a Periodic Report with Secretary of State (Form 802)
See form 202 and its instructions

See draft bylaws
